Minutes of the Tysoe Parish Council Meeting
Held on Monday 1st June 2015 at 7.15pm

Present:
Cllrs Allen, Collier, Cressman, Howles, Littlewood, Locke & Risk
In attendance:
CC Seccombe 
Apologies:
Cllr Sinclair & DC Dalla Mura (left at 19.48)
Public:
11
Minutes from the meeting held on the 18th May were agreed and signed.
	1. Welcome to the meeting given by the Chair, Cllr Allen.
Cllr Allen welcomed all members of the public.  Cllr Allen congratulated the new councillors.  He said that it was good to have enthusiastic councillors but that they should have the best interests of the village upper most in their minds at all times and should act professionally.  Cllr Allen reminded members of the public that they may only speak when the meeting is opened to the public at the end of the meeting. 
	Action/Date


	2. Declaration of interest 
The Chair reminded councillors of the need to declare any interests in any agenda items at the beginning of each meeting.  
	

	3. Actions from previous minutes
Parking on the village green – Cllr Allen talked at the last meeting about purchasing some signs which were about £85 each.  However, they had made use of the sign found in Cllr Locke’s garden and moved the existing sign.   Agreed that we would now monitor the situation.
Wall by the Church – Cllr Locke advised that things were moving slowly.   Both DC Dalla Mura and Stratford District Council (SDC), Building Control agreed that the wall is in very bad condition and needs some work urgently but not critically.   SDC will serve notice to the owners of the property.   Cllr Locke advised that the Parish Council (PC) had previously withheld from taking legal advice but we have discovered that we can do this via our insurer.   They have advised that while everyone is entitled to a boundary that does not have to be a physical boundary.   If owners are denying all ownership then they cannot have a say in whether the wall is taken down.   The Warwickshire Association of Local Councils (WALC) have referred Cllr Locke to the National Association for Local Councils) NALC who want to see deeds and documentation.
The Clerk was asked to advise the property’s solicitor to liaise directly with Cllr Locke as the PC representative.   In the meantime Cllr Allen advised that he has put a couple of permanent barriers in place.

Traffic in Sandpits Lane – Cllr Cressman stated that there was a truck that was parking in Sandpits Lane to have their lunch and that some buses were using it as a cut through.   The bus route should be the Oxhill Road.   Cllr Allen said that the greatest users are the tractors and drivers will go onto the verge.   Cllr Littlewood said that you can pass but the road needs to be reinstated.  CC Seccombe said that this was down to highways but this would be a significant cost and unlikely to be a priority but happy to put it forward.   Cllr Howles said that think we should write to the bus company and ask the drivers not to use it as a cut through.  Cllr Cressman agreed to get the details and write to the bus company.    Cllr Littlewood suggested asking farmers not to use the road.  However, it was felt that this would simply cause irritation.
Village Playground – Cllr Cressman advised that they had a meeting tomorrow evening.   Whilst nearly £10k had been secured from Lottery Funding they believed they would need to raise further funds. The Clerk advised checking the terms of the existing grant to ensure that this is allowed.  CC Seccombe said that she would see if any further funds were available through the County Council.
Village Post Office – Cllr Risk has had further discussions with Lillian and Jacqui who are still working on their proposals for the post office.   Cllr Risk said that Jacqui & Lillian are aware we are still here and waiting to help as and when needed.  Also advised that the other villages that Tysoe Post Office serves have all been contacted.  Cllr Dall Mura stated he is helping Lillian & Jacqui with a business plan.  An extension for submission has been granted.  Jacqui had a conversation with MP Nadhim Zahawi but still waiting to hear back following his letter.
Fence on the Playing field – Cllr Howles had spoken with the owner.   He was not aware of the poor state that the fence had got into.   The owner is prepared to pay for it to be redone and he is going to lay a fence along the existing hedge line.   Needs another month for the hedge to grow up a bit.   The property owner did say that the position of the basket ball hoop was not helpful.  They play football against it and the ball goes into his field and they climb over the hedge to get the ball back.   The positioning of the basket ball hoop will be looked at.   
Drain in the Centre of the village & playing field – Cllr Collier advised that whilst his enquiries were not complete there is a problem in Back Lane.   The other issue is some rather large holes by the village hall.  However, unclear on the water by the playing field.   Think this may be the leaks by the new development.   Regarding the land by the village hall Cllr Allen and CC Seccombe said that they had tried WCC again but they do not own this piece of land and therefore they would not do deal with the problem.  Cllr Allen agreed to speak to the builders.
State of the skateboard ramp – Cllr Locke people were still using the ramp even though it had been blocked off.   This has now been dealt with
	Cllr Locke

The Clerk

Cllr Cressman

Cllr Cressman
Cllr Cressman/Clerk

Cllr Allen

	4. New Matters
Bus Shelter – Cllr Howles and Cllr Littlewood are going to work together on this.   Cllr Locke had prices.   Agreed that the bus shelter is feasible if it is affordable.   Carry over to next meeting
Village Mini bus – Cllr Howles advised that Gary who had nursed the bus through its last few MOTs but this could not be done any more.   It was now considered unsafe.   Cllr Howles felt that this was a very sad as we are losing this village amenity.   Cllr Howles thought it was worth investigating if it could be replaced.   Tysoe Utilities have indicated that they might be able to do something.  Would like to go away and look at this further.   It has been used for so many good causes.   It was originally funded by a donation from a resident. CC Seccombe asked who owned it?   The mini bus was owned by the Church.   It was agreed that Cllr Howles would investigate this further,
State of village roads/white  lines – carry forward to next meeting
Notice board – Cllr Locke said that the notice board had been patched a number of times over the years and that bits of it are not replaceable.   It is not a good advertisement for the village.  When the second notice board was added it went onto posts that were much too small.   Keen to have something that will require far less maintenance.  Something that looks like wood but is not wood, costing approximately £1,600.  
Cllr Locke suggested we should ban all kinds of advertising and prioritise our own village events over other villages.   Brailes had used some of a grant they had received for the NPG towards a new notice board.   Cllr Howles said that she thought that it was incredibly expensive.   Cllr Howles also had concerns over a composite type notice board.   A wooden board would be approximately £1200.   Cllr Howles said that she would speak to a carpenter about this.   In addition Cllr Locke would also look at other options
Millennium Stone – Cllr Littlewood contacted the original stone mason.   There is some material missing.   The cost of reinstating the stone to the way that it was would be approximately £300.  A query was raised as to who it actually belonged to?  Cllr Allen said that it was donated by the Hillman’s and donated by the Millennium Committee.   Cllr Collier and Littlewood said that it was part of the village and it would be a shame for it to go.  Cllr Locke said that he would get another estimate.  Agreed that outside of the meeting they would go ahead with whichever is the lowest quote
Areas of responsibility – These were agreed as follows:
Area                                                      Responsibility

Planning                                                Cllrs Cressman/Littlewood/Risk

Neighbourhood Plan                             Cllr Risk

Flooding                                                Cllrs Collier & Allen

Trees                                                      Cllrs Collier & Sinclair

Communication                                     Cllr Risk

Broadband Project                                 Cllr Littlewood

Playground Project                                Cllrs Cressman, Locke & Allen

Playing Field                                         Cllrs Allen & Locke

HR/Payroll                                            Cllr Sinclair
	Cllrs Howles/Littlewood

Cllr Howles

Cllr Littlewood

Cllr Howles/Locke

Cllrs Littlewood/Locke

	5. Neighbourhood Plan 
Cllr Collier gave Chris Butchart’s apologies.  Cllr Risk advised that the PC had received an update from Chris Butchart on the process and timescales to referendum. 
The Neighbourhood plan is presently in second draft form and the consultation period had ended. We can start another consultation process as we do not have to wait for the next version to be available.   Cllr Collier said that the Simple English version had generated quite a lot of interest and suggested this version could be used by those wishing to comment if the consultation can be re-opened. Idea to be discussed with Chris Butchart.  

PC needs to be very comfortable with where we are up to and what the different aspects of the plan mean.  Cllr Risk felt that the PC should allow themselves a month between now and their next meeting to get completely familiarise with the NP.
Cllr Howles said that she was concerned about delaying the process any further.   It could delay the whole thing until February 2016.   If the NPG are at a stage that they can communicate the plan we should go forward with this.   There are areas that we need to be more familiar with but this can be done without delaying the process.
Cllr Cressman said that to be fair the NPG said that they need another month before they would be ready to present to the council. 
Cllr Risk said that he was not for a minute wanting to delay the process but the PC are being asked to sign off on things that he is not sure the PC as a whole is totally comfortable with.   Cllr Risk suggested a 3 month period for the third and final version to be produced. 
Cllr Cressman said that this was very similar to what Chris Butchart was proposing.   Cllr Cressman said that the village needs to understand the plan and its contents when it comes to a referendum. 
Cllr Littlewood wanted to make a point it is quite clear that there is a process and a timeline and we do not need to think about a further timeline for this plan until we have direction from SDC.  It was suggested that Matthew Neale from SDC be asked to speak to the PC about the NP. 
What we can do is refine version 3 which will have the corrections and the amendments and that can be done in parallel whilst consultations and communications are taking place.

Cllr Risk said he was giving the PC suggestions for timescales but also have in mind was that the NPG be asked to produce Version 3 although we do not know at this stage whether this will be the final draft or not.  He suggested 3 months in part because a lot of people will be away over the summer.   

Cllr Cressman said that she believed that the PC needs to ensure that what people are saying in the village is being communicated.   Cllr Collier had read some other draft plans Kineton, Tattenhall and the plain English version of Tysoe’s NP is very similar to Kineton.   If the consultation can be reopened it should be done using the plain English version.  Cllr Cressman asked who had seen the plain English version.

Cllr Littlewood said that in his opinion he could not see why we could not go ahead with Version 3 but that the Plain English version should be communicated more widely.

Cllr Risk proposed that we allow one month for the PC to become more familiar with the current draft and we allow a further 3 month period to consider what the third draft says and at the October 5th meeting the final draft is ready for submission to Stratford.   Cllr Littlewood said that if we leave it until October it will be July 2016 would be the earliest date we would have a NPG to protect the village.   Cllr Collier and CC Seccombe said that from a planning perspective the NP would carry weight once it had been formally submitted to SDC.   This may need to be checked.   Cllr Cressman asked if her thinking was correct, that Chris Butchart had said that it would be 10 months and therefore 12 months is really not that much longer to wait.   

Proposed that the PC give the NPG instruction to continue as rapidly as possible with the inclusion of the new consultation into version 3 and get this into a publishable state.  At the same time the Plain English Version should be made available.   Cllr Locke said that one of the things that concerned him greatly, having heard feedback from Tysoe Utilities Trust, that if they are considering offering land for development, this could alter our approach to other planning applications and in submitting early we are in danger of panicking.   CC Seccombe said that if she could offer any advice it would be to say that it will the NP will not be approved unless it can be seen to have all aspects thoroughly covered.  Furthermore it is important that anything within the NP is covered and all aspects of evidence based.

Cllr Allen said that he was concerned about some of the things that are in draft 2.   We need to make sure that the evidence base is correct.
Cllr Collier added that it is the policies that require consultation.
Do need to speed up the process that it is very clear almost as an executive summary.

Getting consultation of the plain English Version.

Method and ways of communicating it to the village need to be improved.  

Proposal by Cllr Risk and seconded by Cllr Locke, 5 Councillors voted in favour.

Cllr Collier raised an issue that had happened at the February 2015 meeting regarding the submission of the Neighbourhood plan to SDC.  Cllr Collier was challenged in public that he had failed to submit the plan to SDC.   The Clerk confirmed that Cllr Collier had sent the plan as agreed at the time. 
	Cllr Risk

	6. Planning Applications 
15/01359/OUT – Land off Badgers Lane, Lower Tysoe – The Parish Councillors looked at the proposals.   Cllr Allen then asked if anyone wanted to speak on behalf of the application.   Nobody did.  Cllr Allen asked if any member of the public wished to comment.  An email received from a resident was read out.  Member of the public said that the issue of whether Lower Tysoe is considered to be part of the service village from a housing allocation perspective has still not been made clear.   The PC agreed to object to the application on the following grounds.  The proposed dwellings are in front of the defined built form boundary.    Flooding is an issue in this part of badgers Lane and 3 houses too dense in this area of the parish.
	

	7. Receive & Consider any correspondence
Email from Trefor Williams asking for a donation towards the maintenance of the Church Clock was read out. Cllr Collier asked if the Church Restoration Fund was contributing.  It was confirmed that they were.  Cllr Collier proposed a donation of £200, as budgeted, Cllr Littlewood seconded.  All Parish Councillors agreed.
Letter dated January 2015 and reported dated May 2015 had been received from Gill Roache regarding the School and this was read out.
	Clerk

	8. Financial Administration
The external audit had been completed and this was signed off.
The following payments were proposed by Cllr Locke  and seconded by Cllr Littlewood
Paul Pitts                                            £52.00

WALC                                             £362.00
	

	9. Councillors’ reports and items for future agenda
Cllr Cressman would like to put “open surgeries” for people to come along and discuss any issues that they may have with the PC onto the next agenda  
Cllr Risk asked whether we should invite Compton Wynyates & Tysoe Utilities Trust to the next parish meeting to discuss with their proposals with the PC.  Agreed this was a good idea and Cllr Risk will contact them.
Cllr Allen said that he was still working on the electric street lighting and would advise the electricity company of this in due course. 
Cllr Allen asked whether we could invite Matthew Neale from SDC along to a future PC meeting if possible.  The Clerk was asked to investigate.
It was suggested an additional meeting may be necessary to deal with Neighbourhood Planning matters.
	Clerk

Cllr Risk

Clerk

	10. Public Participation 
Member of the public stated that the mini bus was owned by the Church and it was best to liaise with them.

A member of the public said that the drain by Mrs Gibbs was blocked and a drain in Back Lane.   CC Seccombe will take this up   Village Hall have approached the builders regarding the state of the frontage.   There are large lorries accessing the site and this has not helped the state of the area.   The builders have said that they will look at this once the building work is complete.
The builders in the centre of the village are wreaking havoc.   Ladders are blocking the pavement and people have to go out into the road to get passed the building works.   The Clerk was asked to speak to SDC Building Control.
Member of the public said that the church clock that the PC had agreed to donate £200 to had just been electrified.   They said that the clock dates back to 1878 and has been wound manually since that time.   They said that this change had taken place without anyone knowing and they thought that it was sad.   There are signatures of everyone who has wound the clock.   CC Seccombe said that for many years they tried to get someone to take over the winding of the clock and it was very difficult to get anyone to do it.
	CC Seccombe

Clerk

	11. Closure of the meeting – 21.27pm
Next ordinary meeting will be held on Monday 20th July 2015.   Please send any agenda items to the Clerk by Friday 10th July 2015.
	

	12.  Personnel Matters – The payment of the Clerk’s wages for June 2015 were agreed.
	


